College of Nursing Clark Hall PO Box 1881 Milwaukee, WI 53201-1881 414-288-3803



**Testimony** 

of

Visiting Research Professor

Lisa M. Grabert

for the

Committee on the Budget

of the

U.S. Senate

"How Primary Care Improves Health Care Efficiency"

March 6, 2024

Chairman Whitehouse, Ranking Member Grassley, and members of the Committee, I am Lisa

Grabert, a Visiting Research Professor in the College of Nursing at Marquette University in

Milwaukee, WI. I am a former Congressional staffer for the U.S. House of Representative Ways

and Means Committee and I am honored to testify before the committee today on the Medicare

program, a policy area where I have worked for over twenty years. I applaud the committee for

addressing the important topic of primary care.

My testimony focuses on: 1) Medicare and primary care, 2) analysis of primary care reforms, 3)

recommendations.

1

## **Status of the Medicare program**

The Medicare program is the largest purchaser of health care services in the US—covering 20 percent of the US population.¹ Over the next decade, Medicare is projected to cost US taxpayers nearly \$2 trillion.¹ One factor driving this cost is the 13 million new beneficiaries that will be added to Medicare over the next ten years.¹ These new beneficiaries are selecting coverage via Medicare Advantage "MA" at a faster rate than traditional or fee-for-service "FFS" Medicare and last year enrollment in MA surpassed FFS for the first time in the history of the Medicare program.² Over the next decade MA is projected to grow 42 percent while FFS is projected to shrink.³

These demographic changes are taking a toll on the financial health of the Medicare program. The Medicare Trustees' project the Hospital Insurance trust fund will run out of funds to cover benefits before 2028.<sup>4</sup> In addition, the Medicare Payment Advisory Commission (MedPAC) has sounded the alarm on the impact of the Supplemental Medical Insurance trust fund, which continues to see year-over-year increases in costs to beneficiaries, and consumption of general revenue tax dollars.<sup>1</sup> Given this stark reality, the Committee's focus on efficiency is the exact conversation the Medicare program needs.

### Status of primary care in the Medicare program

Medicare beneficiaries have adequate access to primary care services.<sup>5</sup> Specifically, approximately 96 percent of beneficiaries have a primary care provider.<sup>5</sup> The supply of primary care clinicians is growing, with the greatest growth as advanced practice nurse practitioners or "APRNs." Particularly in rural areas, APRNs are a consistent and reliable source of primary

care. During the COVID-19 pandemic, APRNs expanded telehealth capacity to ensure Medicare beneficiaries still had adequate access to primary care. 7

## **Examples of primary care reform in Medicare**

*Telehealth* 

In March 2020, Medicare in-person office visits dramatically dropped, and telehealth visits spiked.<sup>8,9,10,11</sup> MedPAC found nearly half of all telehealth services delivered in April 2020 were for primary care.<sup>12</sup> In total 45 percent of Medicare beneficiaries used telehealth in 2020.<sup>13</sup> There were two policies that were primarily responsible for these changes in the delivery of primary care services—one in FFS and one in MA.

Prior to the pandemic, FFS reimbursement of telehealth services was limited to rural areas, restricted to delivery within a health care facility, and only allowed with two-way interactive video. 14 When Congress enacted the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act of 2020, FFS telehealth reimbursement was expanded to cover urban areas, originate within a beneficiary's home, and included audio-only services. 15,16 MedPAC found spending on FFS telehealth visits in 2020 totaled \$4.2 billion. 10 After President Biden officially ended the public health emergency, Congress enacted two additional extensions of the FFS telehealth policy, which cost an additional \$3 billion. 17,18,19,20

Unlike FFS, the telehealth changes signed into law for MA, saved money. The Bipartisan Budget Act of 2018 included a policy that permits MA plans to offer telehealth as a basic benefit.<sup>21</sup> The Medicare program establishes an annual benchmark system for MA plans. A different benchmark is set for each county in the US based on a statutory formula.<sup>22</sup> If an MA plan submits a bid that is lower than the benchmark, the plan receives a rebate. MA plans are

required to reinvest a portion of the rebate, and plans typically elect to reinvest in premium reductions, reduced cost-sharing, and supplemental benefits. <sup>23</sup> By allowing plans to move telehealth services out of the supplemental benefit, and into the basic benefit, the policy achieved two things. The first achievment was "freeing" up capital to expand supplemental benefits. This means MA plans are able to offer new benefits, such as enhanced vision, dental, and hearing. The second achievement was less taxpayer spending, in the form of lower annual bids. <sup>24</sup> The Congressional Budget Office "CBO" estimated this policy would save taxpayers \$80 million and the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services "CMS" estimated the policy will save beneficiaries \$557 million. <sup>21-22</sup>

In a peer-reviewed study that I led, along with my co-authors Dr. Grace McCormack and Dr. Erin Trish from USC-Schaffer and Dr. Kathryn Wagner from Marquette University, we found the MA policy was related to telehealth offered as a basic benefit for 71 percent of enrollment in 2020 and grew to 95 percent in 2021.<sup>25</sup> Our study concluded that the MA telehealth policy afforded plans two years of strategizing, negotiating, and investing, which may have allowed FFS to leverage the infrastructure that ultimately enabled the virtual primary care safety-net during the COVID-19 pandemic.

Like telehealth, there are other primary care services that may be appropriate to transition to the basic benefit. Specifically, services that are offered under Value-Based Insurance Design "VBID" should be considered. There are a number of VBID primary care "adjacent" services CMS currently allows, such as:

- Cost sharing reductions for medications;
- Non-emergency medical transport;
- Healthy food and grocery options;

- Annual wellness and routine physicals;
- Smartphones;
- Broadband/internet support;
- Roadside assistance; and
- Minor home repairs.<sup>26</sup>

Today these benefits are allowed in limited capacity. The MA telehealth policy is a novel pathway that can be extended to these services. Such an extension would allow for much greater access to primary care services.

# Affordable Care Act Reforms

In addition to telehealth, there are three more reforms related to primary care that bear discussion. The Affordable Care Act (ACA) of 2010 included three programs that, unfortunately, have not been as successful as the telehealth example. With the best of intentions to build upon a framework of primary care, the Medicare Shared Savings program, commonly referred to as Accountable Care Organizations or "ACOs," has failed to meet its intent. ACOs are groups of providers that agree to be held accountable for the cost and and quality of Medicare beneficiaries. ACOs are able to beat the budget projection, they are able to share in savings with the Federal government. CBO estimated ACOs would save approximately \$5 billion from 2010 through 2019. A recent study published by *JAMA* found the ACO program contributed between \$584 million and \$1.4 billion in additional cost for FFS Medicare from 2013 to 2021.

There have also been several FFS primary care projects tested under the Center for Medicare & Medicaid Innovation or the "CMMI," such as the Multi-Payer Advanced Primary Care Practice, Comprehensive Primary Care Initiative, and Comprehensive Primary Care Plus. None of these primary care programs have produced savings. Despite the 87 CMMI projects listed on CMS' web site, only 4 projects or less than 5 percent have yielded savings. In 2011, CBO estimated the CMMI would save approximately \$1.3 billion from 2010 through 2019. An important factor in this score is the projected savings was net of the \$10 billion in implementation money afforded to CMS, meaning the CMMI was projected to save roughly \$11.3 billion. In fall 2023, CBO changed its underlying baseline assumptions regarding the CMMI because it concluded the CMMI cost \$5.4 billion in its first decade of implementation.

The third ACA program that has not manifested its projected savings is the Independent Payment Advisory Board or "IPAB." Envisioned as a 15-member mini-government agency, the IPAB was charged with recommending programmatic savings upon enactment of an annual budgetary "trigger." Projected, by the CBO, to save \$28 billion, such savings never manifested due to an overwhelming bipartisan vote to repeal the IPAB. <sup>19,25</sup> The idea that a board of unelected bureaucrats unaccountable to the American people—and perhaps more importantly Medicare beneficiaries—can successfully make major modifications to the Medicare program has not worked in the past and is unlikely to achieve success in the future.

#### Recommendations

FFS reforms such as ACOs and CMMI have increased programmatic administrative costs in the Medicare program. Incidentally, the MA reforms have saved the program money. Moving forward policymakers should target reforms within the highest growth area of the Medicare

program, MA. The successful example of MA telehealth prompts consideration of additional flexibility beyond the standard basic benefit package. The idea of "decoupling" the MA FFS benefit packages holds great promise of achieving efficiency in the Medicare program.

The MA program is not perfect and MedPAC has identified some areas in need of reform, such as risk-adjustment, benchmarking, and quality bonuses. <sup>32</sup> As you consider these reforms, it is essential you reinvest any savings back into the Medicare program. Though these are important reforms, they are outside of the scope of today's focus. Given that MA now constitutes over half of Medicare enrollment, you should consider allowing plans flexibility in the provision of primary care services, such as those highlighted in my VBID example.

Though the failed Affordable Care Act examples I cited in my testimony do not align with driving efficiency in FFS, there are other FFS policies you should consider that show great promise. Perhaps the biggest threat to the promise of primary care efficiency is consolidation by large hospital-based systems. 33,34,35,36 Due to odd peculiarities of Medicare FFS reimbursement, office-based clinicians are unable to compete with outpatient-based providers. Equalizing payment or "site of service neutrality," such as the solutions offered in Senator Braun's Site-Based Invoicing and Transparency Enhancement Act and Senator Sander's Bipartisan Primary Care and Health Workforce Act are very worthy of your consideration. 37,38

#### References

<sup>1</sup>Medicare Payment Advisory Commission. (2023[a]). March 2023 Report to Congress: Chapter 1—Context for Medicare payment policy. Retrieved from (<a href="https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/Ch1">https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/Ch1</a> Mar23 MedPAC Report To Congress SEC.pdf)

<sup>2</sup>Liberman SM, Ginsburg PB, & Valdez S. (2023). Favorable selection ups the ante on Medicare Advantage payment reform. *Health Affairs Forefront*. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1377/forefront.20230606.520135">https://doi.org/10.1377/forefront.20230606.520135</a>

<sup>3</sup>Parente S. (2023). Health & economy Medicare baseline estimates. *American Action Forum*. Retrieved from (https://www.americanactionforum.org/research/health-economy-medicare-baseline-estimates/)

<sup>4</sup>The Boards of Trustees. (2023). 2023 annual report of the boards of trustees of the federal hospital insurance and federal supplementary medical insurance trust funds. Retrieved from (<a href="https://www.cms.gov/oact/tr/2023">https://www.cms.gov/oact/tr/2023</a>)

<sup>5</sup>Medicare Payment Advisory Commission. (2023[b]). March 2023 Report to Congress: Chapter 4—Physician and other health professional services. Retrieved from (<a href="https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/Ch4">https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/Ch4</a> Mar23 MedPAC Report To Congress SEC.pdf)

<sup>6</sup> Kaplan L, Pollack S, Skillman S, & Patterson D. (2020). Factors that encourage and support advanced practice registered nurses to work in rural and safety-net settings. *Journal of Health Care for the Poor and Underserved*. 31(4S):163-181. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1353/hpu.2020.0148">https://doi.org/10.1353/hpu.2020.0148</a>

<sup>7</sup>Ziegler E, Martin-Misener R, Rietkoetter S, Baumann A, Bougeault IL, Kovacevic N, Miller M, Moseley J, Wong F, & Bryant-Lukosius D. (2023). Response and innovations of advanced practice nurses during the COVID-19 pandemic: A scoping review. *International Nursing Review*. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/inr.12884">https://doi.org/10.1111/inr.12884</a>

<sup>8</sup>Cantor J, Sood N, Bravata DM, Pera M, & Whaley C. (2022). The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic and policy response on health care utilization: evidence from county-level medical claims and cellphone data. *Journal of Health Economics*. 82. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhealeco.2022.102581">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhealeco.2022.102581</a>

<sup>9</sup>Cao YJ, Chen D, Liu Y, & Smith M. (2021). Disparities in the Use of In-Person and Telehealth Primary Care Among High- and Low-Risk Medicare Beneficiaries During COVID-19. *Journal of Patient Experience*. 8:1-10. https://doi.org/10.1177/23743735211065274

<sup>10</sup>Mehrotra A, Chernew M, Linetsky D, Hatch H, and Cutler D. (2020). The Impact of the COVID-19 Pandemic on Outpatient Visits: A Rebound Emerges. Retrieved from (<a href="https://doi.org/10.26099/ds9e-jm36">https://doi.org/10.26099/ds9e-jm36</a>).

<sup>11</sup>Patel S, Mehrotra A, Huskamp H, Uscher-Pines L, Ganguli I, Barnett ML. (2021). Variation in Telemedicine Use and Outpatient Care During the COVID-19 Pandemic in the United States. *Health Affairs*. 40(2): 349-358. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.01786">https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.01786</a>

<sup>12</sup>Medicare Payment Advisory Commission. (2022). March 2022 Report to Congress—Chapter 4: Physician & Other Health Professional Services. Retrieved from (<a href="https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Mar22\_MedPAC\_ReportToCongress\_Ch4\_v2\_SEC.pdf">https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Mar22\_MedPAC\_ReportToCongress\_Ch4\_v2\_SEC.pdf</a>).

<sup>13</sup>Koma W, Cubanski J, Neuman T. (2021). Medicare and Telehealth: Coverage and Use During the COVID-19 Pandemic and Options for the Future. *Kaiser Family Foundation*. Retrieved from (<a href="https://www.kff.org/medicare/issue-brief/medicare-and-telehealth-coverage-and-use-during-the-covid-19-pandemic-and-options-for-the-future/">https://www.kff.org/medicare/issue-brief/medicare-and-telehealth-coverage-and-use-during-the-covid-19-pandemic-and-options-for-the-future/</a>)

<sup>14</sup>Samson L, Tarazi W, Turrini G, & Sheingold S. (2021). Medicare beneficiaries'use of telehealth services in 2020: Trends by beneficiary characteristics and location (Issue Brief No. HP-2021-27). *U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation*. Retrieved from

(https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/documents/a1d5d810fe3433e18b192be42dbf2351/medicare-telehealth-report.pdf)

<sup>15</sup>Public Law 116-136. (2020). Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act of 2020. Retrieved from (https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/748)

<sup>16</sup>Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2022). COVID-19 Emergency Declaration Blanket Waivers for Health Care Providers. Retrieved from (<a href="https://www.cms.gov/files/document/covid-19-emergency-declaration-waivers.pdf">https://www.cms.gov/files/document/covid-19-emergency-declaration-waivers.pdf</a>)

<sup>17</sup>Public Law 117-103. (2022). Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2022. Retrieved from (https://www.congress.gov/117/plaws/publ103/PLAW-117publ103.pdf)

<sup>18</sup>Public Law 117-328. (2022). The Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2023. Retrieved from (https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/2617).

<sup>19</sup>Congressional Budget Office. 2022[a]. "Estimate for H.R. 2471, the Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2022, as Cleared by the Congress on March 10, 2022. Retrieved from (<a href="https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2022-03/HR2471">https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2022-03/HR2471</a> As Cleared by the Congress.pdf)

<sup>20</sup>Congressional Budget Office. 2022[b]. "Summary by Fiscal Year, Millions of Dollars Estimated Budgetary Effects of Divisions O Through MM of the Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2023." Retrieved from (https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2023-01/PL117-328 1-12-23.pdf)

<sup>21</sup>Public Law 115-123. (2018). The bipartisan budget act of 2018. Retrieved from (https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/PLAW-115publ123/pdf/PLAW-115publ123.pdf).

<sup>22</sup> Payment basics: Medicare Advantage program payment system. (2023). *Medicare Payment Advisory Commission*. Retrieved from (<a href="https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/MedPAC Payment Basics 23 MA FINAL SEC.pdf">https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/MedPAC Payment Basics 23 MA FINAL SEC.pdf</a>)

<sup>23</sup>Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2019). 84 Federal Register 15680: Medicare and Medicaid programs; policy and technical changes to the Medicare Advantage, Medicare Prescription Drug Benefit, Programs of All-Inclusive Care for the Elderly (PACE), Medicaid Fee-For-Service, and Medicaid Managed Care programs for years 2020 and 2021. Retrieved from (https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2019-04-16/pdf/2019-06822.pdf)

<sup>24</sup>Congressional Budget Office. (2017). S. 870—Creating high-quality results and outcomes necessary to improve chronic care act of 2017. Retrieved from (<a href="https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/115th-congress-2017-2018/costestimate/s870.pdf">https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/115th-congress-2017-2018/costestimate/s870.pdf</a>)

<sup>25</sup>Grabert LM, McCormack G, Trish E, & Wagner KL. (2024). Fostering flexibility: how Medicare advantage potentially accelerated telehealth benefits. *Inquiry*. (in press).

<sup>26</sup> Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2024). Medicare advantage value-based insurance design model. Retrieved from (https://www.cms.gov/priorities/innovation/innovation-models/vbid)

<sup>27</sup>Payment basics: Accountable care organizations payment systems. (2023). *Medicare Payment Advisory Commission*. Retrieved from (<a href="https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/MedPAC">https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/MedPAC</a> Payment Basics 23 ACOs FINAL SEC.pdf)

<sup>28</sup>Congressional Budget Office. (2011). Memo to Senate Majority Leader Harry Reid on H.R. 3590. Retrieved from: (https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2022-02/reid letter hr3590.pdf)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup>Ryan AM & Markovitz AA. (2023). Estimated savings from the Medicare share shavings program. *Journal of the American Medical Association—Health Forum*. 4(12): e234449. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamahealthforum.2023.4449

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup>Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2024). Innovation models. Retrieved from (<a href="https://www.cms.gov/priorities/innovation/models#views=models">https://www.cms.gov/priorities/innovation/models#views=models</a>)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup>Congressional Budget Office. (2023). Federal budgetary effects of the activities of the Center for Medicare & Medicaid Innovation. Retrieved from (https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2023-09/59274-CMMI.pdf)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup>Medicare Payment Advisory Commission. (2023[c]). March 2023 Report to Congress: Chapter 11—The Medicare advantage program: status report. Retrieved from (<a href="https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/Ch11">https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/Ch11</a> Mar23 MedPAC Report To Congress SEC.pdf)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup>Gaynor M, Moreno-Serra R, Propper C. (2013). Death by market power: reform, competition, and patient outcomes in the national health service. *American Economic Journal: Economic Policy*. 5(4): 134-66.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup>Fulton BD. (2017). Health care market concentration trends in the United States: evidence and policy responses. *Health Affairs*. 36(9).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup>Saghafian S, Song LD, Newhouse JP, Landrum MB, Hsu J. (2023). The impact of vertical integration on physician behavior and healthcare delivery: evidence from gastroenterology practices. *National Bureau of Economic Research WP #30928*. http://www.nber.org/papers/w30928

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup>Sen AP, Singh Y, Anderson GF. (2022). Site-based payment differentials for ambulatory services among individuals with commercial insurance. *Health Services Research*. 57: 1165-74.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup>S.1869. (2023). The SITE Act. Retrieved from (<a href="https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/senate-bill/1869/all-info?s=1&r=66">https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/senate-bill/1869/all-info?s=1&r=66</a>)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> S.2840. (2023). The bipartisan primary care and health workforce act. Retrieved from (https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/senate-bill/2840/text?s=1&r=9).